MINUTES OF A MEETING OF NARBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 7 AUGUST 2017 IN THE CHURCH CENTRE BEGINNING AT 7.30pm
Present:



Mr D Williams JP

Chairman



Mr A Brinsdon

Councillor



Mrs R Green


Councillor



Mr M King


Councillor



Mr P Wilkinson

Councillor & Breckland Councillor

Also in Attendance:



Mr E Colman

Norfolk County Councillor



One member of the public



Mr D Burchell

Clerk to the Council
1. Apologies.  Apologies were accepted from Councillor J Collins and Councillor S Davey.

2. Minutes of Meeting Held on 3 July 2017.   The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 3 July 2017 were unanimously approved and signed as a true and accurate record of the Meeting.

3. Declarations of Other Registrable Interests.  Councillor Wilkinson declared Other Registrable Interests in Items 8a to 8e under the Breckland Code of Conduct.

4. Public Participation:

Member of the Public:
Brought to the attention of the Council several continuing concerns regarding the activities of Persimmon Homes and their conduct with regard to the Chalk Lane development.  After a lengthy conversation it was agreed to cover this item in Village Matters to enable the Council to take formal action if required.

County Council:

Old Vicarage Park pavement works are being brought forward – confirmed as September by District Councillor.
Work on Denny’s Walk junction to commence in 18/19 Financial Year.

New Chief Fire Officer – Dave Ashworth

New Director of Children’s Services – Sarah Tough

Independent report on ’16 Plus’ – County Council addressing concerns raised.

Work to replace A47 sign has been scheduled.

District Council:

Pot holes in village marked up for repair but no action date.

Breckland Job Fair – Swaffham on Wednesday 13 September from 10am to 1pm.

S106 invoices have been submitted to Persimmon Homes.

5. Chairman’s Announcements.  There were no Chairman’s announcements.

6. Bus Shelter.  The Clerk advised the Meeting that work on installing the Bus Shelter in the layby opposite the northern Eastfields/Marham Road junction will begin in the week commencing 11 September.  Councillors agreed that the appropriate colour for the shelter would be BS14C40 Moss Green.   

7. Annual Return.  The Clerk advised the meeting that there had been no adverse comments from the auditor regarding the Annual Return.  He reminded the Meeting that this is the last year the Council would be subject to an external audit but that the same procedures would remain in place as for the Annual Return and that the Council would have to meticulous in assuring that all aspects of the Transparency Code are adhered to.

8. Planning Applications:  

a. 3PL/2016/1084/HOU – Aggro Palace, Swaffham Road – construction of 11/2 storey detached dwelling to replace existing modular/mobile home – undecided.
b. 3PL/2017/0435/ HOU – The Forge, Main Road – rear two storey extension/single storey sunroom, front entrance porch and 2 bay cart lodge – permission refused.

c. 3PL/2017/0527/O – Church Farm Barns, Main Road – to convert former chapel, existing access and driveway to remain – undecided.

d. 3PL/2017/0769/F – Willow Bank, Main Road – Erection of 1 block of 3 terraced houses partly on site of existing bungalow which is to be removed. – Undecided.

e. 3PL/2017/0869/F – Hill House, Narborough Road – demolish stable block and outbuilding and erection of single storey dwelling – noted that, although outside development envelope, application is made under and appears to adhere to the conditions of paragraph 55 of the National Planning Policy Framework which supports new isolated homes in the countryside in special circumstances – No objections.
9. Correspondence.  There was no correspondence to be reviewed.

10. Reports:

a. Village Fair.  Councillor Brinsdon advised the Meeting that the Village Fair had been well attended with £1413.00 being raised for Sport & Play For All on the day and with additional payments still to come.  The Draw had raised an additional £670.00 for Community Centre funds.

b. NALC.  Councillor Wilkinson reminded the Meeting that the NALC AGM will be held in October and that any items for consideration by the Meeting must be passed to the County Officer asap. 

11. Finance.  The following invoices were unanimously approved for payment:

a. D J Burchell – Clerk’s salary July - £282.69
b. HMRC – PAYE July - £70.60

c. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Churchyard Maintenance June - £348.00

d. Mazars – External Audit - £120.00
e. Wicksteed Play – 3 x Play Panels - £2594.64

f. Viking – Inkjet paper - £43.74

g. Viking – Inkjet cartridges, laminating pouches - £115.73

12. Village Matters:

a. Eastfields Lights.  The Clerk explained that Uk Power had replaced a fuse in the sub-station but this had proved only a temporary fix; Westcotec have requested UK Power to check all the cables on the Eastfields site.

b. Obscured Street Light.  Councillor Green advised that the street light outside 44 Denny’s Walk is obscured by an overhanging branch.  The Clerk will investigate and if necessary request Flagship Homes to take action to remove the branch.

c. Eastbound Bus Shelter.  Councillor Wilkinson advised that the Eastbound bus shelter has been vandalise a second time; he had reported the matter to the police.  The Clerk advised that Mr Tucker has made another temporary repair and will shortly provide a quote for a repair of a more permanent nature.

d. Churchyard.  Councillor Wilkinson advised that he had received a complaint from a resident in Old Vicarage Park concerning a willow tree in the churchyard overhanging his greenhouse.  Councillor Wilkinson and Mr K Eggett have remove the offending branch.

e. Anglia In Bloom 2018.  Councillor Wilkinson had received an enquiry as to whether the Council would wish to enter the Anglia In Bloom completion in 2018.  This matter will be brought before the full Council at the September meeting.

f. Persimmon Homes – Chalk Lane Development.  
i. It had been brought to the attention of the Council that Persimmon Homes:

1. May not have adhered to the approved plans regarding the depth of the boundary and the buffer between 15 Westfields and plots 60/61 on the development.

2. Have not complied with agreed measures to prevent soil blowing onto Westfields properties bordering the development.

3. Have not complied with some of the conditions of the Planning Approval; eg connection to mains sewerage system, support of traffic calming measures along Chalk Lane.  Councillor Wilkinson stated that it is apparent that there may well be other conditions that are not being adhered to. 
4. Have throughout the planning process and subsequent development had little or no regard for the views residents of Westfields or of the Parish Council. 

ii. It was also noted that Daniel Walker was suffering from badly decreased lung capacity due to the dust blowing over 15 Westfields from the development and is at present under the close supervision of Papworth Hospital. 

iii. It was decide that the Council should hold an extraordinary meeting to confirm the validity of the above claims and then to plan a way ahead with the cooperation of our Norfolk County Councillor; it was agreed that Mr C Walker, father of Daniel and resident of 15 Westfields, should be co-opted for the meeting.

iv. The Clerk will arrange a suitable date after consultation with councillors and Mr Walker.
13. Next Meeting.  The next meeting will be on Monday 4 September.  Items for the agenda will include:

a. Results of extra–ordinary Meeting.

b. Anglia In Bloom 2018

The Meeting Closed at 8.25pm 

5 - 28

